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SOUTH MIDDLETON SCHOOL DISTRICT
4 Forge Road, Boiling Springs, PA 17007

SCHOOL BOARD MEETING

September 4, 2007

CALL TO ORDER
The South Middleton Board of Directors met in Regular Session on September 4, 2007, in the Board Room of the Iron Forge Educational Center.  The President called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.

ROLL CALL
The Secretary called the roll with all members present except as designated:

School Directors
Mr. Michael H. Berk




Mrs. Elizabeth A. Knouse 

Mr. Derek R. Clepper




Ms. Pamela C. Martin

Mr. Joseph F. Fay, Jr.




Mr. Paul J. Slifko III

Mrs. Eleanor L. Hartman



Mr. Robert P. Winters

Mr. Mark A. Juliana

Administrative Staff

Dr. Patricia B. Sanker, Superintendent

Dr. Sandra J.  Tippett, Assistant Superintendent
Janet Adams, Principal

Barbara Alitto, Director of Special Education

David Bitner, Assistant Principal

Dean Clepper, Principal

Mark Correll, Assistant Principal

Joseph Mancuso, Principal

Student Representatives to the Board

Jayson Schaufert

Jeremy Wallace
Visitors
See attachment to the minutes.

Board Secretary (Non Member)

Jeffrey S. Ammerman

Solicitor
Philip H. Spare
INTRODUCTIONS AND RECOGNITION

Oath of Office – SMSD School Police
The Honorable Susan K. Day, District Justice 09-3-03, administered the Oath of Office to the South Middleton School District School Police.
ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES  
Mr. Winters made a motion, seconded by Mr. Berk, that the Board accepts the minutes from the following meeting:

August 6, 2007 – Regular Meeting



August 20, 2007 – Regular Meeting

The motion passed unanimously.

CITIZENS PARTICIPATION- None
TOPIC DISCUSSION:  SMSD  Drug and Alcohol Curriculum, Policies, Programs

Dr. Sanker stated that each principal would review the drug and alcohol programs that are in place in the District.  
Mr. Clepper reported that at Rice Elementary School, programs start as early as Kindergarten.  Programs include Stranger/Danger and a program involving the SADD Program  from the High School.  The instructional support team and student assistance team also carries out programs in these areas.
Dr. Sanker indicated that the student assistance team at the elementary level started in the 2006-2007 school year and is operational in both elementary buildings.  

Mrs. Adams mentioned that the instructional support team and student assistance team are also up and operational at Iron Forge.  Mrs. Adams reviewed some of the curriculum that focused on recognizing what drugs are and how to make proper choices regarding them.  

Mr. Bitner said a series of support programs are available at Yellow Breeches Middle School.  Motivational speakers are brought in every year.  Additionally, the guidance team teaches a number of units on drugs and alcohol.
Mr. Mancuso gave examples of various curricula that are taught throughout the high school in regards to drugs and alcohol.  Driver’s education, health, and other subjects delve into some of the details of the perils of addiction and drug abuse.  He also presented highlights of other programs that have been presented by the State Police and the District Attorney’s office to inform students of laws regarding drugs and alcohol.  He mentioned other upcoming programs that are being considered to expand education.  There are random drug tests performed on athletes.  He also focused on professional development that is presented to staff members to inform them about what is going on in the community. 
Mr. Mancuso highlighted a number of activities of the SADD Club, which show the danger of DUI and underage drinking.  He also mentioned the activities of the student assistance team at the High School.
Dr. Sanker reviewed the presentations of each school, and pointed out that drug/alcohol programs begin at the elementary level and continue throughout a student’s educational program. She also mentioned some of the upcoming activities in the District.

Mrs. Hartman asked the student representatives what they felt about the programs that are offered by the District.

Mr. Wallace felt that parents play the biggest role in prevention.  He stated that the SADD club’s whiteout day, which highlights the danger of drinking and driving, was especially effective.

Mrs. Hartman asked if students are aware of who is taking drugs.  Mr. Wallace said that often students have an idea of what is going on, but it is difficult to intervene in all cases.

Mr. Berk said that Mr. Wallace was very wise.  Sometimes there is a disconnect in the home situation, and he hoped that attendance at the programs the District offered would increase as parents and community members realize the dangers of drug/alcohol use.
Mr. Berk inquired whether annual training is provided during inservices.   Mr. Mancuso said training was provided every couple of years.  Mr. Berk asked whether drug testing would reveal whether a student was taking prescription drugs.  Mr. Mancuso indicated it would depend on the specific medication. 
Ms. Martin asked about the student assistance teams.  Mr. Mancuso said that training was provided to staff members so that a staff member could recognize signs indicating that a student may be using drugs.   Anonymous referrals are available to the student assistance team so that students can get help.  In addition to staff members, Mr. Mancuso said that there are team members from Cumberland-Perry Drug and Alcohol as well as Teenline from Holy Spirit Hospital.  Mr. Mancuso described what would happen when a referral was needed.
Mr. Fay asked about the number of referrals that are made to the student assistance team at the high school.   Mr. Mancuso said that this year only one had been processed so far.  On average over the course of a year, approximately 40 referrals are made to the team.
Mr. Fay thanked Dr. Tippett for providing the packet of information and felt that the questionnaires were a good indicator that could be used to identify students with problems.

Mrs. Hartman asked how effective was the random drug testing.  Mr. Mancuso said that about 75 tests on average are administered in a year.  There were no positives identified in the past three years.  There were 4 students identified in 2003-04.  The test is randomly administered by Holy Spirit Hospital.  Mrs. Hartman asked if the tests are accurate.  Dr. Sanker replied that the tests are a snapshot in time and are accurate when the tests take place.
Dr. Sanker said that drug dogs are on campus on a regular basis as well.

Mr. Juliana asked Mr. Wallace when he felt drug use was taking place.  Mr. Wallace said that he did not feel that drug use was taking place in school, but instead after school and on weekends.

Mrs. Knouse felt that there was a greater likelihood of students turning each other in than having a positive drug test.  
Ms. Martin asked if the group felt that the policies in place were working.  Mr. Mancuso was not certain that any policy change would be beneficial.  He felt the existing policies were effective.

Mr. Fay felt that drug use among children was shifting.  He said that prescription drugs from the parent’s medicine cabinet were a new source of drug abuse.  He felt that forums that deal specifically with prescription drugs are needed.
Mr. Berk said that the perception that prescription drugs are safe is a problem that needs to be overcome.  

Mr. Juliana said that part of the problem might be that kids see prescription drug abuse as safer because there are many instances where no harm is done. 
Mr. Clepper said that the progression often starts in high school.  It starts with taking a pill and then progresses to injecting drugs.  He felt that appropriate policies were in place without infringing on student rights.  The important part is preventing students from experimenting with drugs.
Mr. Clepper mentioned a tip line that is available and that more would be forthcoming.  He also said that focusing on laws and how they would affect students who violate the laws often makes a lasting impression with students.  He was encouraged by the number of drug tests that have been performed over the years.
Mrs. Hartman said that focusing on prevention is perhaps the way to go.  
Mr. Mancuso reviewed some of the speakers who have been brought in to discuss drugs and alcohol and the approach used to target specific at-risk groups.

Mr. Slifko said that the health curriculum focuses extensively on prevention education.

Mr. Juliana stated that if the small group programs are effective, we need to reprioritize the way we spend funds so that more of these programs can be offered.  He also asked why we only test athletes.  Mr. Mancuso indicated that there were limits on what the law would allow for general testing of the student population.  

Mr. Clepper pointed out that for $8 there is a drug test that parents could perform at home.
Mr. Juliana felt that it needs to be emphasized that the District cannot test every student when this question arises from the community.

Mr. Winters thanked the administrators for putting together the subjects that are taught to the students.  He asked about the START team, and suggested that training be mandatory for all teachers.  He felt that would be more effective.  He said that there are quite a number of programs available to parents.  He felt that there are a number of parents who are afraid to ask their kids questions and upset them.  He also was disappointed in the lack of attendance by parents at programs the District offered.  He asked if the Board ever cut funds for drug related programs.  The administrators indicated that has not happened.  He felt that parents need to play a larger role in these situations. 
Following the Board discussion, Mr. Slifko asked for questions from the audience.

Kevin McMahon addressed the Board.  He felt that what the Board is doing is good by creating knowledge for students.  He felt that the key to stopping drug use is getting to know the students.  He felt that the drug testing program would not catch as many people because students could cease drug use for a while, but continue to use the rest of the year.  He felt that year round testing would be better.  

Mr. Winters asked Mr. McMahon how much peer pressure played a role in kids starting to use drugs.  Mr. McMahon felt it was a very important part of kids starting down the road.

Mrs. Knouse asked why Mr. McMahon did not use drugs.  He felt his parents were his number one reason.  He also felt that the scare tactics were real.  He did not want to experience the negative effects of drugs.

Kevin Dowling addressed the Board.  He felt that the pool of testing needed to be expanded.  He also felt that the frequency of the testing also needed to be increased.

John Fitzgerald addressed the Board.  He said he does not see the drug problem.  He was thoroughly impressed by the programs offered by the District.  He said that the discussion implied that there is a problem that he is not seeing.  He wondered about the punitive steps that could be taken.  

Dennis McMahon made a suggestion that since the drug users are smart and determined, he thought that a random presence by teachers and administrators in stairwells, elevators, and other obscure places would make it more difficult for drug users to use in school.

Alicia McMahon indicated that Big Spring School District hired a PA State retired policeman to patrol the halls and thought the District might want to consider that route.  She asked if a local group could be started to help the county-wide program.  

Mr. Clepper indicated that this is something that could be explored.  Information sharing plays a very important role in combating drug use and he felt that needs to happen more.
Lori Fitzgerald expressed some concerns about the fact that kids are curious and that starting education in Kindergarten may be too early.  She felt it may be counterproductive because it may lead to curiosity that makes kids want to experiment with drugs.  
Beth Hench mentioned a survey that asked what would get kids to stop drugs and the two top outcomes were death of a loved one and fear of punishment.

Lindsay Ronan also felt that fear plays an important role in her not taking drugs.  She feels that parents need to  convey the message  that it is unacceptable to use drugs.
Chris Juliana felt that drugs are being used by kids as young as elementary school.  He thinks we need to focus on where the use starts, not just at the high school.  He felt that scare tactics do not always work.  Some kids just do not listen. 

Recess

The Board went into recess at 8:32 p.m.

Regular Session
The Board resumed regular session at 8:40 p.m.
NEW BUSINESS 


Agenda

Mr. Slifko made a motion, seconded by Mr. Clepper, that the Board approves the agenda of September 4, 2007, with all corrections as indicated.  The motion passed unanimously.
Conference Attendance



Mr. Berk made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Knouse, that the Board approves Paul Slifko to attend the 2007- PASA-PSBA School Leadership Conference on Thursday, October 4, and Friday, October 5, 2007, located in Hershey, PA at a cost of $175.  The motion passed unanimously.

PSBA Voting Delegates
Ms. Martin made a motion, seconded Mrs. Knouse, that the Board appoints Paul Slifko and Michael Berk as voting delegates for South Middleton School District to the Legislative Policy Council at the PSBA School Leadership Conference in October 2007.  The motion passed unanimously.
Conference Attendance
Ms. Martin made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Knouse, that the Board approves Robert Winters to attend the PSBA Conference, “Show Me the Results”, on September 26, 2007, at the PSBA Conference Center at a cost of $89.  The motion passed unanimously.

Overnight Trip
Mr. Clepper made a motion, seconded by Mr. Berk, that the Board approves a request for an overnight field trip for Ms. Ferrell, Mr. McQuaig, Ms. Conner, Mrs. Garman and the members of the ATC staff to take approximately twenty (20) Outdoor Adventure students and EDGE students on an overnight hike on the Appalachian Trail on Friday evening, October 19, 2007, and returning Saturday afternoon, October 20, 2007.  The motion passed unanimously.
Ms. Martin made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Knouse to approve all of the following:

Substitute Teachers
The Board agreed to renew the 45-day daily substitute teacher program for the 2007-2008 school year starting October 1, 2007. The program provides for eight daily substitutes to be assigned through the District at a rate of $90 per day for a 45-day period with an automatic renewal on a 45-day basis. 


Letter of Agreement



The Board approved a Letter of Agreement between the South Middleton School District and Cumberland/Perry Counties Mental Health/Mental Retardation to provide the CASSP Elementary School-Based Program to children and families of the South Middleton School District during the 2007-2008 school year at no cost to the District.



Contract with NTI Group



The Board approved the District entering into a contract with The NTI Group, Inc. at a cost of $9,467.60 to utilize the Company’s service called Connect-ED to provide a school-to-parent communications system.


Planned Courses of Study



The Board approved the following planned courses of study.  Each course has been aligned with the PA Academic Standards for that subject.

Health, Safety, and Physical Education

     


Grade 6 Fitness

     


Grade 7 Fitness

     


Grade 8 Fitness

Language Arts

     


Grade 2 Language Arts

     


Grade 6 Language Arts

     


Grade 7 Reading

     


Grade 8 English

     


Grade 8 Reading

Mathematics

     


AP Calculus BC

Special Education

     


Secondary F.L.A.S.H. - Family Life and Sexual Health for Grades 7 - 12

 The Board approved the following personnel items:



PROFESSIONAL STAFF





EMPLOYMENT


The Board employed the following professional staff: 


Name:

Jeanne Predmore



Address:
2417 Jericho Drive





Harrisburg, PA  17110



Position:
Early Childhood Consultant



Salary:

$30.00/hr – 600 hours/yr.



Starting Date:
9/5/07


The Board employed the following substitute teachers for the 2007-2008 school year:



Name:

Beverly Rose



Address:
1 Silver Maple Drive





Boiling Springs, PA  17007



Certification:
Biology



Name:

John Heiser



Address:
1132 Petersburg Road




Boiling Springs, PA  17007



Certification:
Tech. Ed.



Name:

Carla Maddox



Address:
133 Old Cabin Hollow Road





Dillsburg, PA  17019



Certification:
Social Studies


The Board approved the following detention monitors for the 2007-2008 school year at a salary of $20.00/hr.


Name


Building


Joan Smith

YBMS

Diane Willis

YBMS

The Board approved the following Homework Club Advisors for the 2007-2008 school year at $31.00/hr.


Name


Building


Alberta Norton

YBMS


The  Board approved the following Department Chair for the 2007-2008 school year:


Name


Department
Amount
2 Days @
Total








$100/Each

Alberta Norton

World Lang.
$1,668

$200

$1,868

The Board approved the following extra duty position for the 2007-2008 school year:


Name


Position



Salary

Megan Capuano
Sophomore Class Co-Advisor
$254

(replacing Trish Ocker)


RESIGNATION


The Board approved the resignation of Angela Etter from the position of Social Studies teacher at the Yellow Breeches Middle School, effective October 29, 2007.



CLASSIFIED STAFF

The Board accepted the resignation of Lisa Reed from the position of part-time kitchen aide at W.G. Rice Elementary School, effective August 28, 2007.

The Board employed the following part-time kitchen aide at the W. G. Rice Elementary School:



Name:

Teresa Marie Jones



Address:
185 Frost Road





Gardners, PA 17324



Position:
Kitchen Aide – Rice Elementary School





(replacing Lisa Reed)



Rate:

$8.99/hr. – 3.75 hrs./day

Starting Date:
9/4/2007

ATHLETICS


The Board employed the following athletic extra duty position 
for the 2007-2008 school year.

Name

Position

Step
Exp. 
Uts.
Salary


Chris Barnett
Hd.  Var. Baseball
    0
   1         19       2,356


Conference Attendance


The Board approved Michael Berk, Elizabeth Knouse, and Pamela Martin to attend the 2007 PASA-PSBA School Leadership Conference on Wednesday, October 3, Thursday, October 4, and Friday, October 5, 2007 located in 

Hershey, PA at a cost of $324.00.
All of the items in the block motion passed unanimously.

CITIZENS PARTICIPATION- None
EXECUTIVE SESSION AND ADJOURNMENT

The meeting went into Executive Session for a legal matter at 8:43 p.m.  The Board resumed Regular Session at 9:04 p.m. Mr. Berk made a motion, seconded by Mr. Fay, to adjourn the meeting.  The motion passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 9:05 p.m.








Respectfully submitted,








Jeffrey S. Ammerman








Board Secretary
